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Official Welcome 
 

Dear Delegates,   
 
Welcome to the 2009 National Model United Nations – DC Conference!  This year, the executive staff of the 
General Assembly First Committee is Director Stacy Jer and Assistant Director Kevin Montoya.      
  
In this committee, we will be discussing three exciting topics of great importance to the global community: the role 
of private military and security companies in conflict; strengthening of security and cooperation in Afghanistan; and 
the role of nuclear technology in a peaceful world.  We have prepared a background guide as resource to begin your 
research on these topics.  Please read it carefully and make special use of the annotated bibliography for additional 
research.  We encourage all delegates to research the topics and their respective country’s position in as much depth 
as possible.  Please remember this background guide is meant to be a starting point for your research; it should not 
be the sole source of information you use in your preparations.  
  
We look forward to meeting all of you in October for what is sure to be an exciting conference.  Best of luck as you 
continue to prepare for the conference. 

 
History of the General Assembly First Committee 

 
The first stated purpose of the United Nations according to the United Nations Charter, Chapter 1, Article 1 is “to 
maintain international peace and security.”  The General Assembly First Committee on Disarmament and 
International Security (First Committee) is central to the pursuit of this goal.  First Committee is the one of six 
General Assembly (GA) Main Committees which focuses on specific topics in greater depth.  The role of these Main 
Committees has evolved over time to reflect the changing concerns and developments within the world.  First 
Committee, originally designated the Political and Security Committee, received its current title of the Disarmament 
and International Security Committee in 1993 (A/RES/47/233).  First Committee now considers topics pertaining to 
global security and weapons ranging from weapons of mass destruction to conventional weapons.  For example, 
during its most recent session in 2008, First Committee considered and passed draft resolutions on topics such as 
transparency in outer space activities and regional confidence-building measures. The 2008 session also included 
significant discussion on nuclear weapons and technology. 
 
The First Committee meets every year in October for roughly four to five weeks.  First Committee, like every main 
committee, operates according to the same rules of procedures as the GA.  For example, all Member States may be 
represented in First Committee and draft resolutions are passed by a simply majority.  Draft resolutions passed in 
First Committee are sent to the GA Plenary for final consideration and voting.  These draft resolutions, once passed, 
become resolutions and are not considered legally binding.  

 
I. The Role of Private Military and Security Companies in Conflict 

 
• What kind of role should Private Military and Security Companies (PMSCs) play in conflict?  How can the 

international community support and regulate this? 
 
Private Military and Security Companies (PMSCs) are independent contractors that provide military training and/or 
specialized security services.  They often adopt the label of “mercenaries” and are part of a $100 billion a year 
industry.  According to the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA), “they represent, in other words, the 
corporate evolution of the age-old profession of mercenaries.”  In 1989, the UNGA adopted A/RES/44/34, 
International Convention against the Recruitment, Use, Financing and Training of Mercenaries.  Article 1 of this 
convention extensively defines what it means to be a mercenary; the document also notes that, under international 
law, “the recruitment, use, financing and training of mercenaries should be considered as offences of grave concern 
to all States and that any person committing any of these offences should be either prosecuted or extradited.”  
However, when it comes to PMSCs, the lines tend to be blurred.  PMSCs have been used on every continent, bar 
Antarctica, by more than 50 Member States.  While PMSCs have proven to be a valuable and cost-effective resource 
of Member States, PMSCs often lie outside of the jurisdiction of domestic legal authorities.  In July 2005, the Office 
of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) implemented the Working Group on the use 



of mercenaries as a means of violating human rights and impeding the exercise of the rights of peoples to self-
determination (The Working Group) in resolution E/CN.4/RES/2005/2.  The Working Group asserted that it is 
concerned that only 30 States have ratified A/RES/44/34, Importance of the universal realization of the rights of 
peoples to self-determination and of the speedy granting of independence to colonial countries and peoples for the 
effective guarantee and observance of human rights, and that the lack of regulation at the regional and national 
levels regarding “private military and security companies which operate without oversight and accountability.”   
 
Modern PMSCs surfaced in the early 1990’s when they were propelled by three compounding factors.  First, when 
the Cold War ended, budgets for professional militaries around the world reduced in size; this led governments to 
seek cheaper alternatives in order to maintain the same presence on foreign soil.  Second, in order to combat 
instability caused by the withdrawal of, often Western, troops, warfare became less institutionalized and more 
market based; States began to contract out their duties to forces that ranged from child soldiers and warlords to 
PMSCs.  Third, over time and due to financial feasibility, States became gradually more reliant on the privatization 
and outsourcing of their functions and responsibilities.  These three factors cemented the need for PMSCs.  It has 
also been suggested that the UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO) should hire PMSCs if Member 
States are not willing to donate soldiers for peacekeeping operations.  Moreover, due to the apparent weakness in 
these peacekeeping operations, the UN as well as troops in developing countries could actually benefit greatly from 
the use of PMSCs.  This could be accomplished by using PMSCs to better prepare troops for peacekeeping or to 
provide transportation and communication capacities.  Thus, what role should PMSCs have within the international 
community as well as within the framework of the UN? 
 

II. Strengthening of Security and Cooperation in Afghanistan 
 

• What are some new steps that the international community can take in strengthening security and 
cooperation in Afghanistan?  What are some of the most pressing security challenges that Afghanistan must 
deal with?  

 
Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon has stated, “drug trafficking, organized crime, and terrorism…thwart development 
and endanger not just the region, but the entire world.”  Following the collapse of the Taliban and the 
implementation of the Bonn Agreement in 2001, the United Nations Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA) 
was established in 2002 by Security Council Resolution 1401. UNAMA oversees all humanitarian, relief, recovery, 
and reconstruction activities.  The gravest threat to the security and the stability of both the international community 
and Afghanistan is due to the danger posed by the Taliban, Al-Qaeda, extremist groups, and criminal violence.  In an 
attempt to rectify this situation, despite extreme poverty, ill health, and hunger, Afghans have defined the need for 
security as their utmost problem.  Therefore, in 2004, the Afghan State strived toward the implementation of a ninth 
Millennium Development Goal (MDG): enhance security.  The need for security in Afghanistan is of paramount 
concern and it is essential for the State’s reconstruction.  Moreover, if the citizens of the State do not feel secure, not 
only does the State not attain the MDGs, but any political or humanitarian improvement that has found footing in the 
last four years will be lost.  Security in Afghanistan is of the utmost importance.  
 
 In 2006, a positive step was taken with the London Conference on Afghanistan.  The Afghanistan Compact, which 
was the crowning achievement of the aforementioned conference, was an agreement between the UN, Member 
States, and Afghanistan that cemented cooperation in efforts to create a peaceful atmosphere in Afghanistan with a 
strong government, which would preserve peace, provide security, and protect human rights while maintaining 
economic and social development.  The Interim Afghanistan National Development Strategy (IANDS), also 
produced by the London Conference on Afghanistan, sought to aid in the development of the State.  IANDS will 
require the implementation of the Afghanistan National Development Strategy (ANDS) in order to meet the 
requirements of the Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper (PRSP).  To prepare the ANDS, the government of 
Afghanistan will develop and implement ministry-based sector strategies to reach the Compact benchmarks.  In 
total, these programs create the complete Afghanistan National Development Strategy.  Moreover, UNAMA, the 
Afghan Government, and the international community have been leading international civilian efforts such as the 
Joint Coordination and Monitoring Board (JCMB), which ensures greater coherence of efforts by the Afghan 
Government and international community to implement the Afghan Compact and provide regular and timely public 
reports on its execution. Although Afghanistan has taken many positive steps in recent history, there is still much 



work to be done by both the international community and the State of Afghanistan.  There is still a need to finalize 
the ANDS, as well as the need for Member States to increase assistance in accordance with Afghanistan compact. 
 

III. The Role of Nuclear Technology in a Peaceful World 
 

• How can the international community monitor and differentiate between the use of nuclear 
technology for benign or malignant purposes?  What safeguards are needed to prevent the misuse 
of civilian nuclear technology? 
 

Nuclear technology has been used to produce energy for over half a century.  Currently, there are approximately 440 
nuclear power plants in 31 different countries.  Half of the countries possessing nuclear power plants rely on nuclear 
power for a least 25% of their nation’s total energy.  Nuclear technology represents a clean, sustainable, and 
renewable source of energy.  Unlike the production of energy through coal, oil, and natural gas, nuclear technology 
does not release nitrogen oxides or sulfur dioxide into the atmosphere.  Unfortunately, the use of nuclear technology 
as a source of energy is not without caveats.  Civilian nuclear technology developed for peaceful economic 
implementation, such as the production of energy, possesses the potential for misuse.  Article IV of the Non-
Proliferation Treaty (NPT) allows Member States the right to the research, production, and use of nuclear energy for 
peaceful purposes.  However, given that the steps taken towards the development of nuclear technology for peaceful 
uses are fundamentally the same as those taken towards the development of nuclear weapons, the challenge of 
enforcing disarmament and non-proliferation while promoting the peaceful development of nuclear technology 
arises.  For example, in recent decades, several Member States have developed civilian nuclear programs under 
peaceful auspices only to use their programs for the development of nuclear weapons.   
 
Enriching uranium is a central component to nuclear weapons but also required for fuel production.  There must be a 
means of preventing Member States from using civilian nuclear programs to develop a nuclear weapon.  In the past, 
dialogue pertaining to the development of safeguards against the misuse of nuclear technology has occurred with 
little consideration for the development of nuclear technology itself.  As a result, there is no concrete international 
consensus on which forms of nuclear technology are considered peaceful.  In addition, there have been no 
collaborative efforts to identify which nuclear technologies are more or less prone to proliferation.  Credible options 
for enforcing non-proliferation and compliance must be developed.  Expanding inspections, enabling whistle-
blowers, and encouraging multinational collaboration on nuclear technology development and maintenance will only 
be first steps in the process. 
 
Dialogue pertaining to nonproliferation and curtailing the use of nuclear technology for malicious purposes has been 
sustained through the last several decades.  In addition to proposals designed to specifically address 
nonproliferation, new proposals have been set-forth to address nuclear technology and its potential for peaceful 
development.  For example former U.S. President George W. Bush’s 2004 proposal called for countries to explicitly 
“renounce” the pursuit of nuclear enrichment technologies in exchange for reliable access to nuclear energy for fuel.  
Director General of the International Agency on Atomic Energy (IAEA), Mohamed ElBaradei, also presented his 
own proposal which planned for the placement of all enrichment and reprocessing facilities under multinational 
control, an end to the production of weapons grade fissile material, and a multinational approach to the management 
and disposal of spent fuel and radioactive waste.  Under a similar tone, a 2005 report by an IAEA Expert Group, 
“Multilateral Approaches to the Nuclear Fuel Cycle,” also suggested that nuclear facilities be co-managed and 
jointly owned.  In 2006 current Russian Prime Minister Vladimir Putin set forth his own initiative which called for 
the creation of international centers for  uranium-enrichment, nuclear reprocessing, the training and certifying of 
nuclear power plant staff, and research efforts on proliferation-resistant nuclear energy technology.  A substantial 
number of proposals for international collaboration on peaceful nuclear activities have been made.  Unfortunately, 
many remain under discussion and few have been executed.  
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